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PROPOSALS TO MAKE A PRESCRIBED ALTERATION TO 
ST GEORGE’S CHURCH OF ENGLAND FOUNDATIONSCHOOL 
Westwood Road, Broadstairs, Kent CT10 2LH

School and Local Authority Details

The proposals to make a prescribed alteration to St George’s Church of England Foundation School, Westwood Road, Broadstairs, Kent CT10 2LH from 1 September 2016 are being published by Kent County Council, County Hall, Maidstone, Kent ME14 1XQ.  Contact Name and Address: Marisa White, Area Education Officer, Brook House, Reeves Way, Whitstable, Kent, CT5 3SS.

Consultation

All applicable statutory requirements to consult in relation to these proposals have been complied with.  A public consultation was carried out by the local authority during the period 8 September 2014 to 6 October 2014.  A public meeting was held at the school on 23 September 2014.  A consultation document was produced.  A copy of this document together with a copy of the Equality Impact Assessment can be obtained from KCC’s website:
http://consultations.kent.gov.uk/consult.ti/StGeorges/consultationHome
The consultation document was distributed to statutory stakeholders, including but not limited to the following groups:
· The staff, governors and parents/carers of students attending St George’s Church of England Foundation School.
· The Dioceses of Canterbury and Southwark 
· Chief Executive and Leader of Thanet District Council
· Kent County Council elected members
· Local MP
· All schools in Thanet
· Local Libraries in Thanet

All stakeholders were able to access copies of the documents on the KCC website.  
The outcome of the consultation was reported to the Cabinet Member for Education and Health Reform who agreed to proceed to public notice.  A copy of the report can also be obtained from KCC’s website: http://consultations.kent.gov.uk/consult.ti/StGeorges/consultationHome

Description of alteration and evidence of demand

It is proposed to permanently change the age-range of St George’s Church of England Foundation School from 11-19 to 4-19 and enlarge the school by adding a 2FE primary provision.  The current capacity of the secondary school is 1255 and the addition of a 2FE primary provision would increase the total capacity of the school to 1675.  It proposed that in September 2016 the school would offer 60 Reception Year places and also 30 Year 1 places and 30 Year 2 places, if there is a need in the locality.  The school would continue to offer 60 Reception Year places each year and the primary school provision would eventually have a total capacity of 420 pupils.

The Thanet district section of the Kent Commissioning Plan for Education Provision 2013-18 identified a significant pressure in Reception Year places.  Thanet district was forecast to have a deficit of up to 87 Year R places in September 2016 and pressure across all year groups, which is expected to continue. 
 
	The Commissioning Plan for Education Provision 2013-18 identified the need for further capacity to serve Margate.  The capacity for existing primary schools to expand is limited due to site constraints, and those with the capacity to expand have already been expanded.  It has not been possible to identify a site in Margate, at this point in time, to establish a new school.  We are therefore planning to commission primary provision on the site of St George’s Church of England Foundation School to provide additional places in Thanet that will help to meet demand from Margate and Westwood.  Feasibility was undertaken showing that there is sufficient space for a 2FE primary school provision on the school site.   

The Commissioning Plan can be viewed at: 
http://www.kent.gov.uk/education_and_learning/plans_and_consultations/education_plans.aspx.  

Objectives (including how the proposal would increase educational standards and parental choice)

Thanet’s population is increasing with families moving into the area and the birth rate continuing to rise.  This proposal will provide the first “all-through” school for Thanet, adding further diversity to the education provision already available in Thanet and providing parents with more choices for their children.  There are many generally accepted benefits of all-through schools including:
· Providing a seamless education for young people from the start of their schooling through to 6th form. 
· Avoiding the dip in performance that can happen as pupils change schools.
· Improving continuity and progress with a common approach to curriculum planning and delivery.  This would create flexibility and opportunity to meet individual pupil’s needs by tailoring learning experiences.
· Increasing opportunity for staff to work in a larger team. This would help the professional development of staff and provide more opportunity to take on new responsibilities.
· Sharing specialist accommodation and learning resources.
· Closer contact for parents and carers with school staff over a longer period of time.

St George’s Church of England Foundation School is a popular and oversubscribed secondary school, judged as ‘Good’ by Ofsted.  It has strong Christian and family values and it is expected that the addition of a primary provision would further increase its popularity.
  
Therefore this proposal is in line with Kent County Council’s ambition “to ensure every child will go to a good school where they make good progress and can have fair access to school places” as set out in ‘Bold Steps for Kent’.  Bold Steps for Education is available at:  
https://shareweb.kent.gov.uk/Documents/education-and-learning/Bold%20Steps%20ELS%20Vision.pdf

The effect on other schools, academies and educational institutions within the area

The proposed primary provision would not open across all groups in the first year of operation.  For entry in September 2016, the school would offer 60 places in Reception Year.  The school would also offer 30 places in Year 1 and 30 places in Year 2, if there is a need in the locality.  The school would offer 60 Reception Year places in subsequent years. This gradual expansion of the school would ensure a minimum impact on other schools and academies in the locality.  
As well as this proposal to provide 2FE primary provision at St George’s Church of England Foundation School, other primary schools in Thanet have expanded or are in the process of expanding, some of these are still subject to obtaining planning permission.
· Drapers Mills Primary School – adding 210 school places
· Palm Bay Primary School – adding 105 school places
· Northdown Primary School – adding 105 school places
· Bromstone Primary School – adding 210 school places
· Newington Community Primary School & Nursery – adding 210 school places
· Cliftonville Primary School – adding 210 school places
· Garlinge Primary School and Nursery – adding 420 places
· Birchington CE Primary School- adding 210 school places

Project costs and indication of how these will be met, including how long term value for money will be achieved;

The total cost of the project is estimated to be in the region of £5.8m.    A feasibility study has been completed and appropriate funding has been identified as part of Kent County Council’s Medium Term Capital Programme.

[bookmark: _GoBack]It is believed that the enlargement of St George’s Church of England Foundation School by the addition of a 2FE primary provision is not only necessary, but the most cost effective and sustainable solution to the increased demand in the area.  

Implementation and any proposed stages for implementation

The proposals will be implemented by the local authority.  The date on which the proposals are planned to be implemented is 1 September 2016.  Should the Cabinet Member for Education and Health Reform agree that implementation of the proposal can go ahead, the decision would be subject to planning agreement.  For entry in September 2016, the school would offer 60 places in Reception Year.  The school would also offer 30 places in Year 1 and 30 places in Year 2 if there is a need in the locality.  The school would offer 60 Reception Year places in subsequent years, allowing the primary provision to grow gradually to a total capacity of 420.

The procedure for responses: support; objections and comments

A public notice was published in a local newspaper on 19 November 2014 and is available on the school’s website: http://www.stgeorges-school.org.uk/  and Kent County Council’s website: http://consultations.kent.gov.uk/consult.ti/StGeorges/consultationHome

Within four weeks from the date of publication, any person may send in a response supporting, objecting or commenting on the proposal to Marisa White, Area Education Officer, Brook House, Reeves Way, Whitstable, Kent, CT5 3SS; or email school.consultations@kent.gov.uk.   The final date for sending in written representations is: 17 December 2014.
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